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At the Monthly Meeting of the Coleford Town Council held at the Town House, Lords Hill Walk, Coleford on Tuesday 30th June 2009, there were present: 

Councillor

Mrs S Merrikin  (Mayor)




Mr   D Atherley  (Deputy Mayor)




Mrs C Allaway-Martin




Mr   C Elsmore




Mr   C Howell




Mr   P Kay





Mr   C Lusty




Mrs H Lusty




Mrs J Morgan




Mr   M Weston



Also present:

District Councillor
Mrs G Bensted

PRESENTATION

At the opening of the meeting the Mayor presented Cllr Howell with a badge to commemorate his term in office as Deputy Mayor.  She thanked him for all his help and support during his tenure and this sentiment was echoed by his fellow Councillors present.

PUBLIC FORUM
Five members of the public were present and wished to discuss proposals for the access to the King George V Pavilion. The Mayor explained that this matter was due shortly to be discussed at the Amenities Committee and unfortunately, for legal reasons, could not be debated at this meeting.  She said that after the Amenities Committee had been held, the Council would welcome an opportunity to have an open discussion with the Angus Buchanan Committee.
There being no other items, the Public Forum closed at 7.05pm.

APOLOGIES

Apologies were received from Councillors Phelps, Hughes and Thorne and County Councillor Hale.  

Apologies were also received from Inspector Thorley and PC Evans

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor C Lusty declared an interest in Item 52.

Councillor Morgan declared an interest in Item 55.

49.
MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

It was proposed that the minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 26th May 2009 be approved and signed by the Mayor.


Proposed:  Cllr Atherley



Seconded:  Cllr Morgan


The proposal was accepted unanimously.


50.
MATTERS ARISING

The Clerk reported that she had met with Mr Stuart Clapham of the District Council and had furnished him with copies of the full documented history of the saga of the public toilets in Coleford.  She had subsequently spoken to him on the telephone 
and he had said the District Council did not have sufficient funds to provide the planned new toilet facilities in Coleford.  The District Council had therefore gone out to tender with a reduced specification, omitting the shower and severely disabled facilities.  The District Council only intended to contribute 50% of the proceeds from the sale of the Newland Street toilets towards the cost of the new project. This meant there was only a total of £70,000 in the budget. The original specification was expected to cost £150,000.

The Clerk said that she was still awaiting a response to clarify the outstanding bill for cleaning the existing toilets.  Payment continued to be withheld in the meantime.

Councillors expressed the view that the District Council had gone back on earlier promises and that this was unacceptable.  It was agreed that the Clerk should request that Mr Steve Kendall, the District Council Regeneration Manger, attends the next Town Council meeting.

51.
POLICE REPORT

The Clerk said that Inspector Thorley and PC Evans had sent their apologies and asked that any issues or concerns be passed back to them.

Cllr Elsmore said that recently some planned local road closures had taken effect earlier than anticipated and this had led to disruption of some bus services.  There was a need for closer cooperation through the Police.  The Clerk said she would pass the information on.

52.
COLEFORD ENTERPRISE CENTRE

Mrs Marilyn Cox updated the Council on the progress of the Enterprise Centre and noted the information contained in the report she circulated to Members.  She commented that the project was currently both on schedule and on budget.  A recent concern had been the deliberate loosening of some scaffolding bolts.  This was potentially highly dangerous and constituted a criminal offence.  She asked the Council for help in getting this message across to the public and the Council agreed to issue a Press Notice as well as to pass on the information to the Police.

Mrs Cox said that the building would be completed in January 2010 and this would be followed by fitting out over several weeks before coming into full use.

Cllr Allaway-Martin said she had been told by a member of the public that water had been seen in the foundations and would ask the person concerned to make a written report.

The Mayor noted that Kier Moss were trying to involve local schools in projects relating to the Enterprise Centre and said she hoped that this would involve children of all ages.

Mrs Cox said she would keep the Council informed of progress on the project.  

53.
TO ELECT REPRESENTATIVES

Town Council Committees
It was proposed and agreed that Cllr Elsmore should join the Burials Committee.

Representatives on Other Committees

It was proposed and accepted that Cllr Elsmore should represent the Council on the Forest Health Forum.

Representatives on Other Bodies

It was proposed and accepted that Cllr Elsmore should represent the Council on the FOD Citizens Advice Bureau and the Gloucestershire Rural Transport Partnership.

It was proposed and accepted that Cllr Morgan should represent the Council on the Coleford Area MCTI Partnership.

It was proposed and accepted that the Mayor and the Clerk should represent the Council on the Coleford Area Parish Forum.

54.
COLEFORD REGISTRAR

Cllr Elsmore reported that there were difficulties for the public in the arrangements for the Registrar attending in Coleford which currently occurred on two afternoons a week.  After discussion it was agreed that more flexibility was needed and that the Clerk should write to seek a better arrangement.

55.
CLOSURE OF CASH OFFICE

Members noted the email from Andy Barge, Group Manager for Customer Services at the District Council in which he outlined procedures for payments following the closure of the cash office at the District Council.  Members were taken by surprise by this announcement.  It was agreed that the Clerk should write to District Councillor Brian Robinson to express concern and to ask what evidence the decision was based on and what cost savings were envisaged.  It appeared to Members that there might well be hidden cost implications as well as inconvenience to the public.

56.
SNOW WARDEN
Members noted the letter dated 8th June from Gloucestershire Highways.  After discussion, it was agreed that Cllr Elsmore would continue to act as Snow Warden for the Town Council.

57.
BATTLE OF COLEFORD PLAQUE

Members noted that the Sealed Knot Society had ordered a plaque to commemorate the Battle of Coleford which took place during the Civil War.  Members raised some concerns about the cost of installation of the plaque and its future maintenance responsibilities.  After discussion it was agreed that the matter should be referred to the Amenities Committee for further investigation.

58.
LAND REGISTRATION
Members noted the letter from the Land Registry dated 16th June 2009 which set out proposals for registering all land in England and Wales.  After discussion it was agreed that the matter should be referred to the Amenities Committee and the Clerk should confirm details of any costs involved. 

59.
AMENITIES COMMITTEE

Members noted the recommendations made by the Amenities Committee at the meeting held on 9th June 2009.  After discussion the following recommendations were proposed:

Forest of Dean Allotment Society

Recommend that Coleford Town Council should permit West Dean Parish Council to negotiate on its behalf for an allotment site which straddles the parishes in Coalway.

Recommend that the Town Council should contribute £1,000 towards legal costs which West Dean Parish Council will incur with the Forestry Commission.


Proposed:  Cllr Kay



Seconded:  Cllr C Lusty


The proposal was accepted unanimously.

Coleford Events

Recommend that the Town Council contacts the Switched On Committee to provide a family music event on August Bank Holiday Monday.

Recommend that the Town Council contact local traders to ask what events they would like to see provided.


Proposed:  Cllr Kay



Seconded:  Cllr Atherley


The proposal was accepted unanimously.

Grass cutting at Sunnybank

Recommend that the Town Council continues to negotiate with the Highways Department to reach an agreement that Highways should pay for 8 cuts a year which the Town Council would provide.


Proposed:  Cllr Atherley



Seconded:  Cllr Howell


The proposal was accepted unanimously.

Town Walk Guide

Recommend that the Town Council should work with the Partnership on this project.  After discussion it was agreed that Cllr Allaway-Martin should be the contact for this initiative.


Proposed:  Cllr Kay



Seconded:  Cllr Howell


The proposal was accepted unanimously.


King George V Pavilion

Members noted the recommendation and that the matter of access should be referred back to the Amenities Committee.

60.
BURIAL COMMITTEE

Members noted the recommendations made by the Burials Committee at the meeting held on 10th June 2009.  After discussion the following recommendations were proposed:

Cemetery Map

Recommend that Cllr Howell produce an A3 map of the cemetery which reflects the modern layout.


Proposed:  Cllr Kay



Seconded:  Cllr Morgan


The proposal was accepted unanimously.

Natural Burial Ground

Recommend that 


(i)
The Natural Burial ground is opened in September 2009 to comply with 


grant provisions.


(ii)
Mr Jarvis from the Natural Burial Society be invited to the opening along with 

Mark Harper MP.


(iii)
The Clerk should arrange for the areas to be sectioned with the sexton.


(iv)
Charges to be checked prior to the opening.


(v)
An information leaflet should be produced.


(vi)
That plots could be purchased and burials take place prior to the official 


opening.


Proposed:  Cllr Kay



Seconded:  Cllr Atherley


The proposal was accepted unanimously.

Purchase of Land

Recommend that the Clerk’s report be implemented.


Proposed:  Cllr Kay



Seconded:  Cllr Allaway-Martin


The proposal was accepted unanimously.

61.
PLANNING COMMITTEE

The decisions made at the Planning Committee meetings held on 9th June 2009 were noted.

62.
MEMBERS REPORTS
The Mayor reported that on 27th May she had attended the funeral of District Councillor George Read on behalf of the Town Council.  His contribution to the Forest had been immense and he will be greatly missed.

Other events attended by the Mayor included: 

The 25th anniversary of the Tufthorn Sheltered Housing Scheme on 5th June.

A meeting of Forest Mayors on 11th June at which the letter sent to Chief Constable Brain was discussed.  (Members noted the response received from the Home Office Minister, Vernon Coaker MP and it was agreed that an approach should now be made to the Gloucestershire Police Authority.)

26th June 1st Battalion The Rifles award of the Freedom of the Forest.

27th June March of 1st Battalion The Rifles through Coleford.

28th June Scouts County AGM at Mitcheldean.

Cllr Atherley reported that he had attended a Safer Community Roadshow on 17th June.  On the 20th June he had attended the Hospice Fete and on 27th June the 1st Battalion The Rifles award of the Freedom of the Forest.

Cllr Howell reported that he had attended a Standards Committee meeting on 8th June and a rehearsal on 25th June in preparation for a potential Standards Committee hearing in the near future.  He also had attended the Hospice Fete.  He had been involved in the preparations leading up to the 1st battalion The Rifles events as well as attending on the 26th and 27th June when he took around 400 photographs as a record of the events.

Cllr H Lusty said that she had attended several School Governors’ meetings during the month as well as helping at a fundraising stall event for the 1st Rifles. 

Cllr C Lusty reported that he had also attended and helped with the 1st Rifles fundraising stall.

Cllr Elsmore reported that a meeting was planned for 15th July to discuss the surface water drainage problems in Coleford.

Cllr Allaway-Martin reported that she had attended a site visit to Stowfield Quarry on 20th June and a Forest of Dean College focus group on 23rd June to look at the quality of provision within the College.  She had attended the 1st Battalion The Rifles events on 26th and 27th June and had been to the Coleford Festival of Words event on 29th June. 

Cllr Morgan reported that she had attended a Coleford Youth Group event on 22nd June.  She was sad to see that funding for these events would cease in September.

Cllr Weston made a recommendation that the Town Council purchase a tent for the use of local functions in the event of bad weather.  It was agreed that this suggestion should be referred to the Amenities Committee for further consideration.

Cllr Weston reported that it had been sad to see that three coaches bringing visitors to the town recently could find nowhere to park and moved on.  This lost a considerable amount of trade in the Town.  The Clerk said that she had already had a reply from the District Council on the matter and it was being discussed with the Highways Department to try to alleviate the problem.

63.
REPORTS FROM DISTRICT AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS

Cllr Allaway-Martin said that a report was being prepared for the District Council Scrutiny meeting on 23rd July and this was expected to contain information about the provision of toilets.  Members agreed that the Town Council’s comments should also be submitted in advance of that meeting. 

64.
CORRESPONDENCE

The items of correspondence received by the Council during the month of June were noted.

65.
PAYMENTS
The payments due during the month of June were noted and agreed.

66.
PETTY CASH PAYMENTS
The list of Petty Cash payments made during the month of June were noted and agreed.

67.
MONTHLY BUDGET FIGURES

The monthly budget figures for June were noted.

The meeting closed at 8.45pm
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